
 
December 22, 2020 
 
 
 
 
TO THE HONORABLE MEMBERS OF THE 101st GENERAL ASSEMBLY 
 
SUBJECT:  For the Record - 2020 
 
 
The Illinois Department of Transportation’s For the Record 2020 is now available 
on the Department’s website at http://www.idot.illinois.gov/fortherecord2020.html.  
The report compares actual awards with the Annual Highway Improvement 
Program that was published in November 2019. 
 
Fiscal Year 2020 was the first year of the Rebuild Illinois capital program which 
made the FY 2020 Annual Highway Improvement Program significantly larger 
than the Annual Highway Improvement Program in previous years.  Despite the 
unprecedented COVID-19 pandemic, the Department continued to design and 
implement highway projects in order to fix our state’s crumbling infrastructure. 
 
The Department’s 2020 awards included improvements on 1,706 miles of 
highway and 1,556,782 square feet of deck area (128 bridges) on the state and 
local systems and represents over $2.813 billion in contracts.  In 2020, the 
Department accomplished 90.7 percent of projects that were anticipated in the 
Annual Highway Improvement Program.  Additionally, contracts awarded 
represent 77.5 percent of the Department’s anticipated accomplishments in the 
2020 Annual Highway Improvement Program.  
 
If you have questions, please contact Holly Bieneman, Director of Planning and 
Programming at Holly.Bieneman@Illinois.gov. 

 
 

 
 
 
     Omer Osman, P.E. 
     Acting Secretary 
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